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1. Plan Order Consultation 
 

The Management Agency has completed the second round of consultation on 12 December 2021. 192 
beekeepers attended one eight meetings held throughout the country and a further 45 attended one of 
five webinars. Feedback from the meetings was largely positive and a wide range of questions were asked. 
 
The 5 diagnostic laboratories known to conduct AFB tests were consulted via sending a letter and 
organising a follow-up conference call or Zoom meeting. No significant concerns about the proposal to 
require diagnostic laboratories to supply all AFB test results were raised. 

343 submissions have been received. The overall response to the proposed changes has been very positive 
with support ranging between 69% to 89% depending upon the proposed change. 

Analysis of beekeepers written submissions is currently underway. 

 
2. COVID-19 

All Management Agency staff are now working from home in response the Omicron outbreak / Red Traffic 
Light. 
 
The Trainer COVID Declaration Policy was revised to align with the COVID-19 Protection Framework and 
approved after consulting with Trainers. All AFB Recognition Trainers and participants are required to have 
a valid My Vaccine Pass. 

The Management Agency recognises that the use of vaccine mandates to protect course participants from 
COVID-19 may also exclude some beekeepers from becoming trained to recognise and eliminate AFB. 
Consequently, the Management Agency has brought forward its plans to develop online training and is 
currently undertaking procurement to identify a suitable vendor. 

 
3. Certificates of Inspection 

2.650 (63.6%) of beekeepers have completed their COI for 2021. The Management Agency is prioritising 
default inspections for COI defaulters that own one or more apiaries in an AFB HotSpot. 
 

4. Honey Surveillance 
Planning for the 2022 Honey Surveillance programme has been completed. The Management Agency is 
planning to collect up to 982 honey samples from 318 beekeepers who have reported significantly less 
AFB over the previous three seasons than other beekeepers. These beekeepers collectively own over 
506,000 colonies, over 60% of colonies on registered apiaries in New Zealand. Negative test results will 
enable the Management Agency to exclude apiaries owned by these beekeepers from AP2 inspections 
and enable the Management Agency to more effectively prioritise apiaries that re likely to have high levels 
of AFB. 
 

5. Annual Report 
The Annual Report for the 2020/21 levy year has been submitted to the Minister. 

 



 
 



 

Statistics as of 11 February 2022 

Registered beekeepers 10,465 
Registered apiaries  63,761 
Colonies on registered apiaries 843,069 
  
2021 ADRs submitted 9,303 (96.8%) 
2021 ADRs submitted by 1 June 7,466 (77.0%) 
  
2021 COI submitted 2,650 (63.6%) 
2021 COI submitted by 15 December 2,604 (62.5%) 
  
# Registered Beekeepers with DECA 5,375 (51.4%) 

 
Note: The Hobbyist sector is continuing to grow while the Commercial sector is contracting. From February 
2021 until February 2022: 

• The number of registered beekeepers increased from 10,204 to 10,465, 
• The number of registered apiaries increased from 61,989 to 63,761, but 
• The number of colonies on registered apiaires decreased from 880,364 to 843,069 
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